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Date: 16 July 2019 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
To: All Members of Council 

 
 
Copy to all other Members of the Council 
 
(other recipients for information) 
 
Dear Councillor, 
 
Please see overleaf a Supplementary Agenda for the meeting of the COUNCIL on TUESDAY, 
16 JULY 2019 at 6.30 pm. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 

 
Rebecca Owen 
Democratic Services Manager 
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COUNCIL -  16 JULY 2019 
 
 

SUPPLEMENTARY AGENDA 
 
 
 

7.   LEADER OF THE COUNCIL'S POSITION STATEMENT  

 This is the first position statement since the district council elections in May. Obviously I 
am delighted and deeply honoured to once again lead the Council and I thank members 
for their support. 
 
I would like to place on record thanks to those members who have not returned following 
those elections either through their choice or not, for the service they have given to the 
Council and the community. 
 
There are a record number of new members elected this time and I welcome them to the 
first full ‘business’ Council meeting. I would also like to welcome Matt Bowers to the 
Council who takes up the post of Director of Environment & Planning following Rob 
Parkinson’s retirement in May. 
 

Member Induction Programme 
 

I wish to thank Officers, and particularly Rebecca Owen, for the comprehensive member 
induction programme. I think new and returning members all found it useful. The Member 
Development Group is keen to hear further feedback on the programme and would 
welcome ideas for future training and development needs.  
 

5 Year housing land supply  
 

It was extremely disappointing to be told in the days after the election that the Council can 
no longer demonstrate a 5-year housing supply as required by the Government. We have 
already seen the impact of this disastrous position with the recent appeal decision in 
Barwell. 
 
In my opinion this will be the single biggest challenge this Council will face over the next 
12 months. If we do not address this position we will be severely hindered in our ability to 
resist inappropriate development thanks to national planning policy. Our residents rightly 
expect us to resist unsuitable development – particularly where the much-needed 
infrastructure isn’t being provided alongside it.  
 
I welcome the opposition’s commitment to work cross-party to try and address this 
problem. This will need to start with us quickly identifying land for 1000 new houses in 
order to get back to the position we are required to be and take back control of the 
planning system - to borrow a phrase used elsewhere! 
 

Rail Freight Depot 
 

I wish once again to re-state the administration’s strong opposition to the proposed 
strategic rail freight depot planned for the edge of Burbage Common. It is our view that the 
environmental impact on Burbage Common will be devastating and the emerging 
proposals for traffic mitigation will add to our already congested road network. 
 
We will be reinstating the member working group to be chaired by Cllr Paul Williams. I 
hope that a cross-party and cross-community effort will persuade the Government that this 
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development is not justified or wanted in this area. 
 
I would urge anyone who is concerned to attend one of the consultation events being held 
over the next few weeks to have their say.  
 

A46 Expressway 
 

Similarly the Liberal Democrat Group has been consistent in expressing strong concerns 
about the proposed A46 Expressway and the impact this will have on this area. I’m 
grateful to Cllr Michael Mullaney for attending the county-wide Members Advisory Group 
(MAG) and setting out the administration’s position. We constantly hear that “all districts” 
have signed up to this. This administration certainly hasn’t signed up to this and while we 
will keep a watching brief on the discussions, we will be strong in our opposition should 
the route of this road detrimentally impact on this Borough. 
 

Block C Retention & car parking 
 

The administration committed to retaining Block C at the Crescent in the Council’s 
ownership and we have kept this promise. We believe we have a strong mandate to do so 
but also that it makes economic sense both for the income it brings for the Council and the 
ability to help shape Hinckley town centre’s future. 
 
Officers are currently working on plans to increase the amount of free parking in the town, 
again another of our key manifesto commitments. The aim will be to boost the town and 
also help ease some of the on-street parking problems in the town.  
 
Officers are also investigating options to install electric vehicle charging points in a number 
of the Council’s car parks. We aim to end the embarrassing position of being one of the 
few local authorities in the area with zero public charging points.  
 

Proms in the Park 
 

We are aware that many residents were very disappointed when the previous 
administration decided to discontinue the popular Proms in the Park event. I’m pleased to 
report that the event will be brought back next year, probably in August. I would like to 
thank Cllr Nichols and Simon Jones and his team for the work going into making this 
happen. 
 

Enterprise Zone / LLEP 
 

In February the LLEP board resolved to discontinue any future investment in Hinckley and 
Bosworth due to a stalemate over discussions over business rates in the MIRA Enterprise 
Zone. The Chief Executive and I have had some initial positive discussions with 
representatives from the LLEP and hope to bring forward to the next Council meeting 
some proposals which ensures the Council is left in a ‘no worse-off’ position with regard to 
business rate income but also unlocks significant future investment in the Borough.  
 

LGA Conference and East Midlands Council’s AGM 
 

I have this month attended both the Annual Conference of the LGA in Bournemouth and 
the AGM of East Midlands Councils. Full reports from both events can be found on their 
respective websites.  
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Campaign to re-open the Leicester – Burton (Ivanhoe) Line 
 

I have had discussions with the Leader of the County Council about the campaign to re-
open the Leicester – Burton railway line. One of the off-shoots of HS2 is that investment 
will be made in the line, which is currently used just for freight, for the construction of HS2. 
We will be supporting an initiative by the Campaign Group to procure a study into re-
opening the line to passengers which could see stations open in the Desford and 
Bagworth areas.  
 

A5 Partnership 
 

We continue to support the A5 Partnership to push for much needed major improvements 
to this key route, particularly for the Hinckley area, which increasingly experiences 
significant congestion along with numerous bridge strikes along the Dodwells to Burbage 
stretch adversely impacting on local businesses and residents. We hope emerging plans 
and studies which we were advised of last week will support the case for new investment 
to help address these issues.  
 

Green Flag Awards 
 

I am delighted to announce the Council has once again secured Green Flag status for our 
two prestigious parks, Hollycroft and Argents Mead. I would like to extend my sincere 
thanks to the Green Spaces team for their tremendous efforts in maintaining such high 
standards of work on these parks. 
 

Isla Tansey 
 

We were delighted to see Isla’s global “#islastones” initiative to raise awareness of 
childhood cancer win a prestigious national award from the Association of Town Centre 
Management.  
 

England Cricket World Cup Victory 
 

Finally, I am sure you will all join with me in congratulating the England World Cup winning 
cricket team following their amazing win over New Zealand on Sunday. I hope this inspires 
many young people of the borough to take up this sport and become more physically 
active. 
 

Cllr Stuart Bray – Leader of the Council 

11.   MOTIONS RECEIVED IN ACCORDANCE WITH COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 17  

 Motion from Councillor Cartwright, seconded by Councillor Gibbens: 
 
“This Council recognises that we face a climate change emergency and resolves to work 
both internally and with others to try to ensure that all decisions are taken with a view to 
reversing the current disastrous trend”. 
 
Amendment to motion proposed by Councillor Cartwright and seconded by Councillor 
Gibbens: 
 
“Council notes: 
 

1. Humans have already caused irreversible climate change, the impacts of which are 
being felt around the world. Global temperatures have already increased by 1 
degree Celsius from pre-industrial levels. 
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2. In order to reduce the chance of runaway global warming and limit the effects of 
climate breakdown, it is imperative that we as a species reduce our CO2eq (carbon 
equivalent) emissions from their current 6.5 tonnes per person per year to less 
than 2 tonnes as soon as possible. 

3. Individuals cannot be expected to make this reduction on their own. Society needs 
to change its laws, taxation, infrastructure etc to make low carbon living easier and 
the new norm. 

4. Carbon emissions result from both production and consumption. 
5. Society’s current plans and actions are not enough. The world is on track to 

surpass the Paris Agreement’s 1.5 degree Celsius limit before 2050. 
6. The IPCC’s special report on global warming of 1.5 degrees Celsius, published In 

October 2018, describes the enormous harm that a 2 degree Celsius rise is likely 
to cause compared to a 1.5 degree Celsius, and told us that limiting global 
warming to 1.5 degrees Celsius may still be possible with ambitious action from 
national and sub-national authorities, civil society, the private sector, indigenous 
peoples and local communities. 

7. Local councils around the world are responding by declaring a ‘climate emergency’ 
and committing resources to address this emergency. 

 
Hinckley & Bosworth Borough Council believes that: 
 

1. All governments (national, regional and local) have a duty to limit the negative 
impacts of climate breakdown, and local governments that recognise this should 
not wait for their national governments to change their policies. It is important for 
Hinckley & Bosworth Borough Council and all other councils to commit to carbon 
neutrality as quickly as possible. 

2. Towns, cities and local authorities at all tiers are uniquely placed to lead the world 
in reducing carbon emissions, they are well placed to help decarbonise villages 
and more remote areas as they have closer links with their residents who can 
affect change and are directly affected by the impact of not doing so. 

3. Bold climate action can deliver economic benefits in terms of new jobs, economic 
savings and market opportunities, as well as improved personal, social and 
environmental well-being for people, locally and worldwide. 

 
Hinckley & Bosworth Borough Council will: 
 

1. Declare a ‘climate emergency’. 
2. Pledge to do what is within our powers, to work towards making Hinckley & 

Bosworth Borough Council carbon neutral by 2030, taking into account both 
production and consumption emissions. 

3. Call on Westminster to provide the powers and resources necessary for Hinckley & 
Bosworth Borough Council to achieve the target of becoming carbon neutral by 
2030, and to implement best practice methods to limit global warming to 1.5 
degrees Celsius. 

4. Report to Council within six to nine months with an action plan, outlining how the 
Council will address this emergency. The action plan will detail the leadership role 
Hinckley & Bosworth Borough Council will take in promoting community, public, 
business and other council partnerships to achieve this carbon neutral 2030 
commitment throughout the borough. The action plan will also outline the staff time 
and resources required to undertake the actions to achieve the targets. 

5. Investigate all possible sources of external funding and match funding to support 
this commitment.” 
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